GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE
DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

DELAWARE STATE UNIVERSITY
Administration & Student Services Bldg., Room 300
Dover, Delaware

June 21, 2012
Members Present:  Robert Coupe, Carol Harman, Matthew Heckles, James Lafferty, Susan Phillips, 
Members Excused:  Jack Akester, Anthony Brazen, Robert Daniels, Anne Deming, Andrea Guest, Dennis Rozumalski
Members Absent:  Steven Hagen, Barbara Hansen, Wesley Jones, George Meldrum,
Associate Members Present:  Sarah Fishman, Dan Hoeftman, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz, 
Associate Members Excused:  Lynn Fahey, Edie McCole,
Associate Members Absent:  Florence Alberque, Cheryl Biddle, Chris DiSanto, Connie Hughes, Justin Thompson
Interested Parties:  Vince Boehm, Kevin Huckshorn, Dara Schumaier, Melissa Smith, William Weaver, Pat Maichle, Bryce Hewlett, Carlyle Hooff, Matt Stehl, Al Rose

	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION

	Call to Order /Introductions
Review and Approval of Minutes 


	Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order and asked that everyone introduce themselves and where they are from.

Chairman Lafferty stated that since there was not a quorum, the minutes would be approved at the September, 2012 meeting.


	

	Chairman’s Report
Standing Committee Reports


Membership Committee

Children’s Committee

Children’s Comm. Con’t
Director’s Report


Director Kevin Huckshorn
Old/New Business


Deacon Susan Phillips
Public Comment

	Chairman Jim Lafferty stated that HB 311 was voted on and passed unanimously without the amendment.  (AN ACT TO AMEND TITLE 16 OF THE DELAWARE CODE RELATING TO THE ADMISSION, MAINTENANCE AND DISCHARGE OF PATIENTS WITH MENTAL CONDITIONS.)  Rep. Michael Barbieri is a mental health professional and State Representative devoted to behavioral health care in Delaware and sponsored the bill.  The object is to reduce the number of individuals who are being held involuntarily for 24 hour periods for evaluation and reduce transport by law enforcement.  The hope is that it will reduce the inappropriate hospitalization for individuals and link them to appropriate, less restrictive services.  Last year there were 3,000 people detained and cost $250,000 in law enforcement overtime.  
A discussion followed.

The Robert J. Berndt Humanitarian Award will be given to Rep. Mike Barbieri.  Bob Berndt  was a State Representative in Delaware who had a way of pushing the Senate in the right direction. The award will be presented at the Summer Institute on the first day, July 30, 2012. Members of the GAC are invited.  Please see Kathlene Brittingham for a sponsorship registration form for that day only.

Chairman Lafferty described his visit to Johns Hopkins Hospital.  The (DHCC) Delaware Health Care Commission is working--along with a lot of other people--on Workforce Development in the State, particularly in Sussex County.  The focus is on shortages of psychiatrists for Adults and children and other shortages. Primary care will be a shortage specialty down there, as well.  

Mr. Lafferty, Lt. Gov. Matt Denn; Bettina Rivera, Chair of Health Care Commission; Jill Rodgers, Executive Direction DHCC; Dr. Jerry Gallucci, Medical Dir. of DHSS; Janet Brown, Advance Practice Nurse at Christiana Care, met with Dr. Ray DiPalo who is the PHIPS Chair of the Department of Psychiatry at Hopkins.  The purpose was to discuss health care problems and provider shortages in Delaware and find ways to collaborate with Johns Hopkins to get some of their folks into the state.  There will be further discussion.  There were some suggestions from Johns Hopkins. One item was a psychiatry Fellowship which the State will try to pursue.  Also discussed was providing housing to individuals who may want to practice in Sussex County to get people to come in to visit and find out more about the County.
Also the topic of Suicide Prevention came up; Sussex County has experienced an increase this year.  Dr. Karen Swartz developed the Johns Hopkins adolescent depression awareness program for High Schools.  As a result of the conversation, the DHCC is funding the program for all Delaware High Schools.  There is a meeting on July 17, 2012. The Lt. Gov. invited Dr. Swartz to come discuss the program.
A discussion followed.

Chairman Lafferty stated that the State is still looking for a couple of candidates for the GAC.  The Governor’s Office is working on this.

Carol Harmon stated that the Wilmington Council supported extended curfews for the Community Centers.
CDCP has been very active this summer as a result of shootings in the Wilmington area..  They are involved with the people and their families.
Suicide prevention – Lifeline training will be held July 18, 2012.  In the morning the School Superintendents and School Board Members will be in training.  In the afternoon, Principles and Administrative Staff will be trained. Tuesday workshop will train school counselors.  They are trying to get PCPs involved along with their nurses and other staff.  This is so they may learn where and how to get their patients help when needed.   Ms. Harmon stated that it was announced at the Polytech High School Board of Education meeting,  the students had raised $400 that started out as a Bullying Campaign and then turned into Suicide Prevention Campaign.
Ms. Harmon stated that the Department Of Education is holding training in October on Anti-bullying.  June is PTSD month.  

Chairman Lafferty acknowledged the person that made holding the GAC meeting at DSU possible.  Chairman Lafferty introduced John Austin, the Dean of the College of Education Health and Public Policy at Delaware State University. Mr. Austin offered his continued support and stated that DSU also has programs out in the Community.  DSU will do whatever it can to help facilitate the GAC’s cause.

Chairman Lafferty stated that there is a bill being passed around that will make mandatory bullying reporting even if the bullying is not verified, just mentioned.  There is no school that is free from bullying.

Chairman Lafferty turned the meeting over to Director Kevin Huckshorn.

Director Huckshorn reviewed the status of the 8 ACT and 5 ICM teams, stating that providers were still in transition but the teams are pretty much up and running.  There was a very successful Town Hall meeting in Dover and was very well attended, hosted by  Bryce Hewlett and the Delaware Consumer Resource Council.  She state that it was the best Town Hall meeting she had every attended.
New CRISP contracts were awarded to Connections and Recovery Innovations. Clients have been assigned from DPC to that program.  A lot of Peers are involved with those teams.  Some of the new provider’s people are from out of state and DSAMH is bringing them up to date. 
Still waiting to announce formally the new CAPAC “CAPES-like” unit in Ellendale and the Targeted Care Management Contract and the Detox Contract.  They are still in process. DSAMH is very close to negotiating contracts for CAPAC and TCM.

Ellendale is ready for occupancy ahead of time.
Director Huckshorn asked Dr. Marc Richman to give an update on the TASC Retreat.  Marc Richman stated that DSAMH had a statewide TASC Retreat.  TASC started out as a Drug and Alcohol Program but has moved towards serving more clients with Co-occurring disorders.  Dr. Richman gave a synopsis of what the TASC Retreat included.
Director Huckshorn stated that Delaware Psychiatric Hospital is holding at 145 beds.  Discharges have slowed because of the transition to the new community-based programs.  The discharges should pick back up soon after the transition.

DPC is anticipating the next Joint Commission visit so they are doing mock review.  DPC has noticed areas that need improvement.

DSAMH is doing a nationwide search for candidates to fill the Chief of Nursing vacancy.

Delaware Certification Board has decided to move forward on the development of a Peer Recovery Credential, one for Substance Abuse, one for Mental Health. DSAMH staff are gathering information and looking at the competencies we would like to see.
DPC and all the Mental Health Clinics have been HPSA (Health Professional Shortage Area) certified.  That designates us as area of rural health hard-to-fill positions.  We will be able to get a higher rate of reimbursement for some service, but, most importantly, will be able to offer physicians in Delaware more benefits even up to a $70,000 payback for school loans.  Melissa Smith worked hard on this and Public Health helped us to get this done.  The certification is very hard to get.
We have just heard from SAMSHA that Pamela Peterson-Baston from Solutions of Substance will be coming to DSAMH for free as a consulting technical assistant on prevention and the prevention block grant.  

DSAMH had a consultant come in to look at DSAMH’s management information system process and staff are awaiting the consultant’s report.  Since Maurice Tippett is retiring this month, DSAMH is taking this opportunity to look at whole process and see what needs to changed.
Director Huckshorn asked Matt Stehl to address Mental Health First Aid.  Mr. Stehl thanked DSAMH for sending Pat McDowell and Jennifer Sow to Washington, D.C.,  to train on Mental Health First Aid.  It is basically training for first responders.  They will share this information with other groups.  They went for 12 hours of training over two days. Director Huckshorn stated that the training is not a training to be a clinician, but it is to basically recognize different signs that signal people are in need of help and how to get them the help they need. 

DSAMH has just hired Amy Kevis who is a 20-year retired veteran of the New Castle County Police.  She will be working as a liaison with all of law enforcement throughout the State.  She will be responsible for bringing in CIT training (program from Memphis).  
DSAMH will be developing a Trauma Conference in the Fall.  There will be a whole track on Trauma during the Summer Institute.  

Director Huckshorn asked Matt Stehl and Carlyle Hooff to talk about the MOU with DSHA.

Ms. Hooff stated that Section 8.11 has been revised.  It is specifically for persons with disabilities.  The partnership is among the State Finance Agency, Delaware State Housing Authority and DHSS Medicaid.  This will identify a population of clients who will be renting apartments that are within apartment developments.  DSAMH is currently working on the USDOJ/Olmstead Settlement targeted SPMI population and will give that information to the DSHA and they will give it to NOVA.  Deadline is July 30, 2012.

Mr. Stehl stated that Delaware is applying for $5M in funding for the first 5 years.  That would support approximately 150 units.  This is for the Non-Elderly and the Disabled; this will cover clients from age 16-62. The elderly and the disabled are covered under a separate program.  Mr. Stehl discussed the program further.  The expectation is that the contracts be signed by January 2013.
Deputy Director Smith stated that this would be Pamela Kennedy’s last GAC meeting and she would be missed.  

Deacon Susan Phillips commented on the Town Hall Meeting which went over very well.

She gave an update on the status of her son and the transition.

Dan Hoeftman asked if would it be possible for a little pamphlet be made up with phone numbers of contacts that would help people.  

Director Huckshorn also stated that the Delaware Assessment Form is done, but the IMD part is not completed.
Congratulations were given to Bryce Hewlett for the Dover Town Hall meeting.  It was the biggest turnout ever and very successful.

Chairman Lafferty stated that the next meeting will be in September.

Vince Boehm stated the GOP Committee is still on track.

The Dover Behavioral Health is opening a day hospital program in Georgetown for Adults and Adolescents.  It will be called Dover Behavioral Health South and will be open as of August, Monday – Friday from 9 – 3.  You will still be using the Dover number for access.  Referrals will be triaged over the phone. Adolescent and Substance Abuse after school programs will also be started.
	

	Meeting Adjourned


	Chairman Lafferty asked for a motion that the meeting be adjourned.  Motion was entered and seconded.
	Meeting was Adjourned at 10:30 a.m.


Respectfully Submitted, Pamela Kennedy
*Governor’s Advisory Council meets every third Thursday of the month unless otherwise noted.

** Please note that the next meeting of the Governor’s Advisory Council will be on Thursday, September 20, 2012 at 9 a.m., New Castle, DE
1

